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We’ve been taking a look in these Sunday morning sermons at the little letter that St Paul wrote to the 

Philippians, a letter full of joy and encouragement, with much to teach us today as we grapple with the 

issues that have come our way because of the Covid-19 virus and the many restrictions it has caused.  

Paul was writing this letter from his own situation of lockdown and isolation – imprisoned in Ephesus 

because of his evangelistic activities.  We’ve seen that Paul has managed to retain an attitude of joy 

despite the loss of his freedom and contact with his friends, because he has been able to look at the bigger 

picture of his partnership with others in sharing the gospel of Jesus and because he knows that the 

situation he is in will come to an end, and he will eventually be able to spend eternity with God in his 

Kingdom. 

 

But there is a hint in the verses that we read this morning that there is still something that is spoiling his 

joy, something that is still not right and is preventing him from rejoicing fully as he would like.  He asks 

his readers, that bunch of fairly new Christians meeting together in the Roman colony of Philippi, to do 

one thing for him that would “make [his] joy complete”.  This group of ethnically and economically 

diverse followers of Jesus – Jews, Romans, Greeks, military veterans, slaves, business people, men, 

women, young people, old people and all the rest – need to be “like-minded, having the same love, being 

one in spirit and of one mind”.  It seems that the thing that is spoiling Paul’s joy – which in so many other 

ways seems exemplary – is a lack of visible unity.  As a church leader, he is broken-hearted that there is a 

sense of disunity among them – and that can break the heart of any leader, to see the people he loves 

divided. 

 

But it’s difficult for all of us, isn’t it?  We live in a culture that is divided in so many ways at a time when 

those divisions are perhaps more clearly obvious than they have been before, due to the prevalence of 

instant news, social media and rabble-rousing politicians.  We see people divided economically, as the 

effects of austerity eat into people’s lives and the gap between the rich and the poor continues to increase 

nationally and globally, heightened through this pandemic, whatever people may spout about “all being in 

it together”.  We see political divisions over Brexit, over the responses to the current virus pandemic, 

over all kinds of policies and programmes.  We see religious divisions that can easily turn violent and 

vicious.  We see racial divisions, especially in the aftermath of the killing of George Floyd in 

Minneapolis and the knock-on effects of that around the world.  That’s bound to affect our sense of 

rejoicing – we cannot be filled with joy when such things are present in our own context.  Remember that 

newsreel footage we showed on the anniversary of VE Day a few weeks ago?  The nation was united in 

its response to the end of the war and the rejoicing was easy to see – although it didn’t go on for ever. 



 

Paul makes it clear here that there is an obligation to ensure that division does not creep into the 

community of those who call themselves followers of Jesus.  There is so much to praise the Philippians 

for, as we can see from the rest of this letter, and Paul does not want that spoiled by disunity.  And unity 

is an obligation, whatever else we may think about it.  Paul emphasises that in the language he uses here 

and the way he introduces the subject.  He has just been talking about the way in which Christians should 

“conduct themselves in a manner worthy of the gospel of Christ” and he begins this new section in Greek 

with a word that is omitted from the translation we use – “Therefore”.  If you’re going to be proper 

followers of Jesus, he says, then this is what you should be doing.  In this first verse of chapter 2 – “if you 

have any encouragement from being united with Christ, if any comfort from his love, if any common 

sharing in the Spirit, if any tenderness and compassion” – what he is saying is “If you call yourself a 

Christian, then this is how you should be showing it.”  And again, the word translated “If” here can also 

be rendered “Since”, so he’s not talking about an inevitable consequence – “If you call yourself 

Christians, then this will follow from it” – but about a constant obligation – “Since you call yourself 

Christians, then this is how you should behave.”  Think back to Jesus’ own words to his followers in John 

13: “A new command I give you: Love one another. As I have loved you, so you must love one another.  

By this everyone will know that you are my disciples, if you love one another.”  This is to be the 

distinguishing mark of Christian disciples. 

 

He tells them that they should be “like-minded”.  That doesn’t mean that everyone thinks exactly the 

same about everything – there are bound to be differences of opinion on some matters.  The Biblical 

scholar Gerald Hawthorne, in his commentary on these verses, writes this: “Paul is not seeking 

uniformity of opinion here.  He does not ask that the Philippians all think alike.  Rather he asks that they 

strive for an inner sentiment for each other that is full of love.”  It is an assumption that our basic 

attitudes will be in line with each other and, more particularly, with God’s.  It’s avoiding the idea that 

your way of thinking is right and everybody else’s is wrong, however much you might want to try and 

dress it up in pious platitudes and pseudo-spiritual language. 

 

Paul says they should have the “same love”.  They should love each other with a real love that is a 

reflection of God’s love.  And to do that they need to demonstrate that they care for each other.  It has 

often been pointed out that the opposite of love is not hatred – a much overused and misused word these 

days, anyway – but indifference.  When you fail to see and address the needs of those around you, when 

you ignore the plight of those close by and far away, when you refuse to stand with those who are 

struggling – that’s when you are failing to show love for one another, and, therefore, that’s when you stop 

behaving as Jesus commands. 

 



And he tells them to “be one in spirit and purpose”.  As those who claim to follow Jesus, we should 

share the same basic goals.  We need all to be sharing together in demonstrating the values of the 

Kingdom of God, showing people Jesus in our lives.  Now we may have different opinions on exactly 

how we do that, but our underlying desire should be to make Jesus known and join with God in that great 

project of transformation, which we’ve seen is another reason for Paul’s joy. 

 

Now, Paul goes on, if you’re working on that, on truly showing God’s love to one another and to the 

wider community, if you’re striving towards a unity as Christ’s followers that will be distinctive and 

noticeable, if you’re allowing the Holy Spirit to lead and guide you together, then there should be no 

room for the things he goes on to mention here.  “Selfish ambition and vain conceit” are not 

characteristics of the Christian community.  They may be what we see in the world around us, the world 

in which most of us have to live and work day by day – competition, self-promotion, “bigging yourself 

up” – but they have no place in the lives of those who claim to be disciples of Jesus.  Sadly, once again, 

social media seem to give people far more opportunity to demonstrate that “vain conceit” than they have 

ever had before.  And “selfish ambition”, rather than being held in check by the conventions of a caring 

society, has been given free rein in so many areas of our life together in recent decades, and for some 

people is even a desirable and much-lauded quality. 

 

In fact, in the time when Paul was writing this letter, halfway through the first century, the culture in 

which he found himself, the culture of Ancient Greece and Imperial Rome, humility (which he goes on to 

mention here) was seen by many as a vice.  For many people it was a completely alien concept and seen 

as sign of weakness and fecklessness.  If you wanted to get on in life, you pushed yourself forward in any 

and every situation and took no care for anyone else.  Since Jesus and his teaching, though, humility had 

become one of the distinguishing marks of the Christian community and Paul wants his readers to grasp 

hold of that.  “In humility value others above yourselves, not looking to your own interests but each of 

you to the interests of the others,” he writes.  Recognise that you’re not the only one around.  Another 

great scholar of the New Testament, R P Martin puts it like this in his comments on this verse: “The 

practice of humility consists in giving to other people a dignity and respect which Christians expect of 

themselves, especially as both parties are seen in God’s sight”.  That is real humility, not the “humble 

bragging” that is so much a part of our culture – the “look at me and the good things I’m doing”, even the 

holier-than-thou attitude that can so easily engulf us. 

 

You see, this is really about simple justice and righteousness.  It’s about recognising our common 

humanity, our common identity as creatures loved by God.  We are called to look to the interests of all 

others and do whatever we can to further those interests.  That will involve praying for people and doing 

things, speaking out, speaking up – especially for those who have no voice or whose voices are lost in the 



cacophony of competing calls for attention.  It will mean helping those who struggle as well as asking 

why they are struggling and what can be done about it.  Yes, the foodbank is a great idea, but why do 

people in a rich economy like ours need to resort to food banks?  Isn’t there something structurally wrong 

in that?  Look out for the interests of others.  Yes, you may change your social media backgrounds to 

sympathise with movements for racial justice, but why are folk from ethnic minorities so angry about it 

all in the first place?  Are you able to look out for their interests and see ways in which you can serve 

them?  Yes, it’s good to contribute to charities that are helping survivors of domestic abuse, but what is it 

that drives people to abuse in that way?  Isn’t there something deeply unjust about a society that tries to 

help the victims but isn’t too concerned with the reasons behind the perpetrators’ actions?  We could go 

on, but the main thing is that we start to understand that our society is so divided precisely because we do 

not look out for the interests of others.  Maybe the events of the past couple of weeks have provided the 

jolt that we all need to start thinking about our own responses to injustice, about whether we are prepared 

to let things continue as they are or whether we want to demonstrate the love that we claim is at the heart 

of our faith. 

 

Paul wasn’t calling on the Philippians to organise demonstrations or send petitions to their senators and 

consuls.  He was saying that these are things they should be doing in their own lives, pointing the way 

towards Jesus by their own behaviour.  Yes, please keep praying about injustice and inequality – that is 

non-negotiable for us as Christians.  But also look to your own everyday behaviours and conversations.  

Think about the language you use and the phrases that creep into your everyday discourse and make sure 

they are not unwittingly hurtful to others.  And challenge those who express unjust and discriminatory 

opinions to you.  Think about how you respond to others as you greet them or encounter them in your 

daily lives – don’t show favouritism or discrimination.  When you have opportunities, speak out against 

those abuses and inequalities that you witness.  Try to find out about the situations of others whom you 

can so easily dismiss or denigrate.  When you’re having a hard time putting up with someone else, for 

whatever reason, remind yourself that God loves that person and that Jesus died for them, just as much as 

he did for you. 

 

Now, that can all be hard work – especially for those who are not used to thinking about other people very 

much – but it is necessary if we are to do Kingdom work together.  It is not an optional extra to our faith – 

something for advanced practitioners or those who’ve chosen a special subject.  It is not just politics that 

can be dismissed by the truly spiritual.  It’s the underlying theme of the Old Testament prophets and a 

good deal of the New Testament writings as well – and absolutely central to the teaching of Jesus.  It’s the 

lives of others of God’s people which are at stake and that we are commanded by God to take seriously.  

If we are truly trying to do the very best to “look not to our own interests but each of us to the interests of 

the others”, then we might, strangely, find a bit more joy creeping into our own lives as a result. 



 

Next time we’ll look at the next few verses – at our example and our motivation, the Lord Jesus Christ.  

Indeed, that’s why Paul writes here, “Your attitude should be the same as that of Christ Jesus.”  Ponder 

on what we’ve been thinking about this morning as we listen to some news from a couple of our link 

missionaries who should have been with us later this week, but who are still stuck in Kossovo due to the 

virus, and continue to work amongst some of the most overlooked people there, which is why, like last 

week’s message from North Korea, they are filmed anonymously. 
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There is a hint in these verses that there is still something that is spoiling Paul’s joy.  He asks his readers 
to do one thing for him that would “make [his] joy complete”.  This group of ethnically and economically 
diverse followers of Jesus – Jews, Romans, Greeks, military veterans, slaves, business people, men, 
women, young people, old people and all the rest – need to be “like-minded, having the same love, 
being one in spirit and of one mind”.  It seems that the thing that is spoiling Paul’s joy – which in so 
many other ways seems exemplary – is a lack of visible unity. 
 
But it’s difficult for all of us, isn’t it?  We live in a culture that is divided in so many ways at a time when 
those divisions are perhaps more clearly obvious than they have been before.  We see people divided 
economically.  We see political divisions, religious divisions and racial divisions. That’s bound to 
affect our sense of rejoicing – we cannot be filled with joy when such things are present in our own 
context. 
 
Paul makes it clear here that there is an obligation to ensure that division does not creep into the 
community of those who call themselves followers of Jesus.  And unity is an obligation, whatever else 
we may think about it.  Paul emphasises that in the language he uses here and the way he introduces 
the subject.  What he is saying is “If you call yourself a Christian, then this is how you should be 
showing it.”  He’s not talking about an inevitable consequence  but about a constant obligation. (Look at 
John 13:34,35) 
 
He tells them that they should be “like-minded”.  It is an assumption that our basic attitudes will be in 
line with each other and, more particularly, with God’s.  It’s avoiding the idea that your way of thinking 
is right and everybody else’s is wrong. 
  
Paul says they should have the “same love”.  They should love each other with a real love that is a 
reflection of God’s love.  And to do that they need to demonstrate that they care for each other.  The 
opposite of love is not hatred but indifference. 
 
And he tells them to “be one in spirit and purpose”.  As those who claim to follow Jesus, we should 
share the same basic goals. 
 
Now, Paul goes on, if you’re working on that, on truly showing God’s love to one another and to the 
wider community, if you’re striving towards a unity as Christ’s followers that will be distinctive and 
noticeable, if you’re allowing the Holy Spirit to lead and guide you together, then there should be no 
room for the things he goes on to mention here.  “Selfish ambition and vain conceit” are not 
characteristics of the Christian community. When Paul was writing this letter, humility was seen as sign 
of weakness and fecklessness.  But since Jesus and his teaching humility had become one of the 
distinguishing marks of the Christian community and Paul wants his readers to grasp hold of that. 
 
You see, this is really about simple justice and righteousness.  It’s about recognising our common 
humanity, our common identity as creatures loved by God.  We are called to look to the interests of all 
others and do whatever we can to further those interests.  That will involve praying for people and doing 
things, speaking out, speaking up.  It will mean helping those who struggle as well as asking why they 
are struggling and what can be done about it. 
 
Paul wasn’t calling on the Philippians to organise demonstrations or send petitions to their senators and 
consuls.  He was saying that these are things they should be doing in their own lives, pointing the way 
towards Jesus by their own behaviour.  Yes, please keep praying about injustice and inequality – that is 
non-negotiable for us as Christians.  But also look to your own everyday behaviours and conversations.  
When you’re having a hard time putting up with someone else, for whatever reason, remind yourself 
that God loves that person and that Jesus died for them, just as much as he did for you. 
 



Now, that can all be hard work – especially for those who are not used to thinking about other people 
very much – but it is necessary if we are to do Kingdom work together.  It is not an optional extra to our 
faith.  It’s the underlying theme of the Old Testament prophets and a good deal of the New Testament 
writings as well – and absolutely central to the teaching of Jesus.  It’s the lives of others of God’s people 
which are at stake and that we are commanded by God to take seriously.  If we are truly trying to do 
the very best to “look not to our own interests but each of us to the interests of the others”, then we 
might, strangely, find a bit more joy creeping into our own lives as a result. 
 
 

For reflection and discussion 
 

1) Why do you think disunity is the one thing Paul mentions as spoiling his joy? 
 
2) In what areas do we see disunity today – in our world, in our society, in our church?  Is it inevitable?  

Why/why not? 
 
3) How do you understand being “like-minded”? 
 
4) Why is humility such a key attribute in our lives as Jesus’ disciples?  Why is it so difficult? 
 
5) Give some practical examples of how we can each look to the interests of others.  What is 

preventing you putting them into practice? 
 
6) What are you going to do as a result of reading this passage? 

 


